TABLE OF CONTENTS – RESOLUTIONS & MINUTES

Draft Resolutions	p. 2-23
Minutes of 18 May 2013 Regular Board Meeting	.p. 24-45

2013-06-27-DraftResolutions.docx

ICANN

Proposed Board Resolutions

27 June 2013 Special Meeting of the ICANN Board

1.	Consent Agenda:	2
a.	Approval of Board Meeting Minutes	2
b.	Redelegation of .ID	
c.	Redelegation of .EE	
d.	Delegation of .MOH Rationale for Resolution 2013.06.27.xx	3 4
e.	Appointment of Ben Butler to SSAC	
f.	Confidential Employment Matter	
2.	Main Agenda:	7
a.	Approval of AROS Contract Agreement	
b.	Update to IDN ccTLD Fast Track Implementation	8
c.	Approval of 2013 RAARationale for Resolution 2013.06.27.xx	
d.	AOB	21

1. Consent Agenda:

a. Approval of Board Meeting Minutes

Resolved (2013.06.27.xx), the Board approves the minutes of the 18 May 2013 Regular Meeting of the ICANN Board.

b. Redelegation of .ID

Resolution Not Considered

Rationale for Resolution 2013.06.27.xx

Rationale Not Considered

c. Redelegation of .EE

Resolution Not Considered

Rationale for Resolution 2013.06.27.xx

Rationale Not Considered

d. Delegation of .MOH

Resolution Not Considered

Rationale for Resolution 2013.06.27.xx

Rationale Not Considered

e. Appointment of Ben Butler to SSAC

Whereas, the Security and Stability Advisory Committee (SSAC) does review its membership and make adjustments from time-to-time.

Whereas, the SSAC Membership Committee, on behalf of the SSAC, requests that the Board should appoint Ben Butler to the SSAC.

It is resolved (2013.06.27.xx) that the Board appoints Ben Butler to the SSAC.

Rationale for Resolution 2013.06.27.xx

The SSAC is a diverse group of individuals whose expertise in specific subject matters enables the SSAC to fulfill its charter and execute its mission. Since its inception, the SSAC has invited individuals with deep knowledge and experience in technical and security areas that are critical to the security and stability of the Internet's domain name system.

The SSAC's continued operation as a competent body is dependent on the accrual of talented subject matter experts who have consented to volunteer their time and energies to the execution of the SSAC mission. Ben Butler brings valuable skills to the SSAC. Specifically, he brings his experience as Director of Network Abuse at GoDaddy, a large registrar. Also, Mr. Butler brings experience as a host provider and contacts with other host providers, both of which are needed additions to the SSAC. Finally, he brings his strong knowledge of DNS abuse issues.

f. Confidential Employment Matter

Proposed Board Resolutions 27 June 2013 Page 6 of 21

Confidential Employment Matter

Resolved (2013.06.27.xx), specific items of this resolution shall remain confidential as an "action relating to personnel or employment matters", pursuant to Article III, section 5.2 of the ICANN Bylaws, and the entire resolution shall remain confidential pursuant to this same Bylaws provision pending determination by the President and CEO that the non-confidential portion can be made public.

Rationale for Resolution 2013.06.27.xx

Confidential Employment Matter

Proposed Board Resolutions 27 June 2013 Page 7 of 21

Confidential Employment Matter

2. Main Agenda:

a. Approval of AROS Contract Agreement

Whereas, ICANN and Street Solutions have negotiated in good faith the terms for a proposed statement of work for the development of the Automated Registrar Onboarding System (AROS);

Whereas, the Board has reviewed the terms of the proposed Statement of Work for ICANN;

Whereas, approval is required to commit ICANN funds in the amount of USD \$650,450;

Whereas, execution of the agreement enables the development of this tool to support Registries and Registrars accreditation;

Resolved (2013.06.27.xx), the Board authorizes the President and CEO to enter into the proposed agreement with Solutions Street.

Resolved (2013.06.27.xx), the request to approve the contract with Solutions Street for the development of the Automated Registrar Onboarding System (AROS) is approved.

Rationale for Resolution 2013.06.27.xx

Awaiting Completed Rationale pending BFC Approval.

b. Update to IDN ccTLD Fast Track Implementation

Whereas, the ICANN Board of Directors approved the Fast Track Implementation Plan on 30 October 2009 (http://www.icann.org/en/minutes/resolutions-30oct09-en.htm#2);

Whereas, under the IDN ccTLD Fast Track process, one independent panel performs both the technical and string similarity evaluation (the DNS Stability Evaluation);

Whereas, the ccNSO developed and the ccNSO Council passed the recommendations for the IDN ccTLD String Selection Policy to include a two-panel process for string similarity evaluation (http://ccnso.icann.org/node/38787);

Whereas, ICANN has received multiple inputs and advice from the community calling for additional transparency and consistency of the string similarity evaluation, including Advice from the Governmental Advisory Committee;

Whereas, the ccNSO chairperson sent a request to the ICANN Board of Directors to implement the two-panel process for string similarity review in the IDN ccTLD Fast Track Process;

RESOLVED (2013.06.27.xx), the ICANN Board of Directors approves amending the Fast Track Implementation Plan to implement the two-panel process for string similarity review in the IDN ccTLD Fast Track Process. The President and CEO is directed to incorporate the amendment into the Fast Track Implementation Plan previously adopted by the ICANN Board on 30 October 2009 (amended on 8 December 2011) and implement the amendment as soon as practicable.

RESOLVED (2013.06.27.xx), the ICANN Board of Directors approves amending the Fast Track Implementation Plan to allow for all pending requests for IDN ccTLD strings under the Fast Track Process to have the option to request evaluation by the new Extended Process Similarity Review Panel (EPSRP) once the EPSRP is comprised.

Rationale for Resolution 2013.06.27.xx

Why is the Board addressing this issue now?

The ccNSO IDN ccTLD PDP is nearing its completion. One of the proposals under the expected policy recommendation is to introduce a two–panel mechanism for the confusing similarity review of

requested IDN ccTLD strings. As one of the purposes for the introduction of the IDN ccTLD Fast Track is to experiment with a methodology for the selection of IDN ccTLD strings, thereby, informing the ccNSO Policy Development Process while meeting near-term demand for the introduction of IDN ccTLDs. The introduction of the two-panel mechanism as a test bed within the Fast Track Process allows for testing and refining, if needed, of the proposed two-panel mechanism and methodology. Modifying the Fast Track Process in this way is also expected to achieve the goal of meeting near-term demands for the continued introduction of IDN ccTLDs. Finally, the community has long been calling for a modification to the string similarity review within the Fast Track Process, and following the ccNSO's guidance here will enhance ICANN's accountability.

What is the proposal being considered?

The proposed modification to the Fast Track Implementation Plan is to introduce a second, independent expert Panel to review IDN ccTLD Fast Track strings regarding confusing similarity. This is in addition to the existing string similarity review panel. The proposal also calls for all pending Fast Track IDN ccTLD string requests, including those that have previously failed the string similarity review, to have the option of requesting that their application be reviewed by the EPSRP. This will allow all pending and future applications to go through consistent evaluations, while having no impact on those applications have already successfully passed through the Fast Track Process. Those that successfully passed would never have needed to proceed to the EPSRP in any event.

Which stakeholders or others were consulted?

The string similarity topic was the focus of the two annual reviews of the IDN ccTLD Fast Track Process to date. It has been discussed at public sessions held during ccNSO meetings since the ICANN San Francisco meeting in March 2011. In April 2013, the ccNSO Council adopted the Final Report on the IDN country code Policy development process (http://ccnso.icann.org/workinggroups/idn-ccpdp-final-29mar13-en.pdf).

This Report includes the proposals of IDN ccPDP working group 1(IDN ccPDP WG 1), which have gone through extensive public consultations. IDN ccPDP WG 1 focused on the development of draft policy recommendations for the selection of IDN ccTLDs associated with the territories listed in the ISO 3166-1 list, which in time should replace the IDN ccTLD Fast Track methodology. The proposals include the introduction of two panels for the string confusion similarity validation, whereby the second panel provides a final and definite review of the string, based on scientific research. Public comment received during both annual reviews, support the introduction of the second panel. In addition the Governmental Advisory Committee advised, among others, the ICANN Board to:

- Reconsider recently refused IDNs under the Fast Track Process, in particular those nominated by public or national authorities.
- To create a mechanism of appeal that will allow challenging the decisions on confusability related to proposed IDN ccTLDs, without prejudice to the previous bullet and for transparency and accountability purposes.

While the EPSRP is not an appeals process, it will serve to provide a different type of string similarity review on a separate basis from the existing string similarity panel. The introduction of the EPSRP will also provide a path for review of those IDN ccTLD Fast Track Applicants that did not successfully pass the existing string similarity panel review. In this way, taking this action will address the ccNSO's community-built recommendations as well as GAC advice.

Are there fiscal impacts or ramifications on ICANN?

This amendment will have a budgetary implication in that ICANN will have to empanel a second group of experts to perform a second and final validation of the requested IDN ccTLD string. This amendment is not expected to have an impact on the security or stability of the DNS.

c. Approval of 2013 RAA

Whereas, ICANN and a group selected by the Registrar Stakeholder Group, the Registrar Negotiating Team, have been negotiating amendments to ICANN's 2009 Registrar Accreditation Agreement (RAA) since 2011.

Whereas, the negotiations have resulted in the proposed 2013 RAA, that addresses all 12 recommendations provided in 2009 from law enforcement, as well as other revisions.

Whereas, ICANN is committed to having the 2013 RAA in place before the delegation of gTLDs through the New gTLD Program.

Whereas, ICANN and Registrars require sufficient time to transition to the terms of the 2013 RAA, and Board approval will provide the necessary surety of the applicable terms.

Resolved (2013.06.27.xx), the Board approves the form of the 2013 RAA.

Resolved (2013.06.27.xx), the President and CEO is directed to take all necessary steps to proceed to execution of the 2013 RAA with all eligible Registrars and registrar applicants.

Resolved (2013.06.27.xx), the Board thanks the Registrar Stakeholder Group, and particularly the members of the Registrar Negotiating Team, for their dedication, time and effort in the negotiation process.

Rationale for Resolution 2013.06.27.xx

Why is the Board addressing this issue now?

The long-standing negotiations on the 2013 RAA have come to a successful close, and a proposed 2013 RAA was presented to the Board. It is important for the 2013 RAA to be approved at this time, as the Board has accepted the GAC Advice in the Beijing Communiqué that the "the 2013 Registrar Accreditation Agreement should be finalized before any new gTLD contracts are approved." Approving the 2013 RAA now allows the Board to meet this advice. In addition, ICANN has made multiple representations to the community that the 2013 RAA will be in place prior to the delegation of new gTLDs. Approving the 2013 RAA now also gives ICANN and the registrars certainty of the new terms that will be applicable, and allows both ICANN and the registrars to move forward with implementation work to meet the heightened obligations. Finally, the ICANN community has been long awaiting the new RAA after following the negotiations since the end of 2011.

What is the proposal being considered?

The 2013 RAA includes provisions addressed to improve the image of the domain industry and to protect registrants through a further updated contractual framework. The 2013 RAA reflects hard-fought concessions on many of key issues raised throughout the negotiations, as well as issues raised within public comment. The 2013 RAA, represents a significant improvement over the current 2009 version, and significantly raises performance requirements for every ICANN accredited registrar, thereby bringing dramatic improvements to the domain name ecosystem.

The highlights of this proposed 2013 RAA include:

- The 12 Law Enforcement Recommendations that served as the impetus for these negotiations are all addressed in this proposed draft. The attached Law Enforcement Summary Chart identifies the section or specification of the 2013 RAA that addressed each recommendation. Some of the highlights include the creation of an abuse point of contact at each registrar, Whois verification and validation requirements at the registrant and the account holder levels, stronger language on registrar obligations for resellers, and new data retention obligations.
- Enhanced Compliance Tools including broader suspension and termination tools, clarification of audit rights and access to information to facilitate ongoing investigations, and annual certification requirements.
- A Registrant Rights and Responsibilities Document that sets out, in clear and simple language, the rights and responsibilities that are set out in the 2013 RAA, such as the types of information that registrants can expect to be made available to them about terms and conditions of registrations, fees and customer service processes. The document also emphasizes the registrant's role in providing accurate contact information, and responsibilities in maintaining domain name registrations. These enumerated rights and responsibilities are not comprehensive of all registrant rights and responsibilities set out in consensus policies, however this document is closely tied to the terms of the 2013 RAA.
- Registrar Responsibility for Reseller Compliance with all appropriate terms of the RAA.
- Consolidation with the Registry Agreement for New gTLDs.
 Where appropriate, ICANN and the Registrar NT have agreed to mirror language from the Registry Agreement, to allow for

contracts that are better aligned. The New gTLD Registry Agreement and the 2013 RAA are anticipated to complement each other as Registries and Registrars move towards agreements that better reflect the changing marketplace.

• Proxy and Privacy Provider Interim Requirements. ICANN and the Registrar NT have agreed to interim protections that will be in place for proxy and privacy services offered through registrars. These interim protections will require that inforConfiden is made available on items such as customer service processes and when a provider will relay information on the underlying user of the domain name registration. While these are not comprehensive of the protections that some have requested to be put in place for proxy and privacy providers, these interim protections will provide a more responsible marketplace until a formal accreditation program is developed.

Which stakeholders or others were consulted?

The RAA negotiations were initiated because of proposals raised by the law enforcement community. Throughout the negotiations, ICANN and the Registrar NT consulted with representatives of law enforcement and the Governmental Advisory Committee (GAC) regarding how the 12 law enforcement recommendations were implemented. A summary of how the law enforcement recommendations were integrated into the 2013 RAA is available at http://www.icann.org/en/news/public-comment/proposed-raa-22apr13-en.htm. The GAC noted its appreciation for the improvements to the RAA that incorporate the 2009 GAC-Law Enforcement Recommendations, and also noted that it is pleased with the progress on providing verification and improving accuracy of registrant data and supports continuing efforts to identify preventative mechanism that help deter criminal or other illegal activity.

In addition to consultations with law enforcements and the GAC, ICANN has hosted public, interactive sessions on the RAA negotiations at the Costa Rica, Prague, Toronto and Beijing meetings. Upon request, representatives from ICANN staff also made presentations to the GNSO Council, At-Large working groups, various constituencies and stakeholder groups in the GNSO, and law enforcement representatives. In addition, ICANN has posted three versions of the RAA publicly, with public comment sought in March 2013 and April 2013. The 22 April 2013 public comment was over the proposed final 2013 RAA, which included all agreements between ICANN and the Registrar NT. Nineteen commenters participated in the 22 April 2013 comment forum, including representatives of the Registrar Stakeholder Group, the ALAC, the Intellectual Property Constituency and the Business Constituency. In support of the posting of the proposed final 2013 RAA, ICANN hosted an interactive webinar in May 2013 that was attended by more than 100 attendees on the phone and in Adobe Connect.

What concerns or issues were raised by the community?

Throughout the course of the negotiations, concerns have been raised on variety of issues within the proposed RAA, which were taken into the account in the negotiations. For example, there was significant concern raised in parts of the community regarding overdevelopment of proxy and privacy service standards outside of the policy development process. As a result, ICANN and the Registrar NT identified a solution that set out minimum standards for registrars to impose on proxy and privacy services offered at registration, while setting out a path to community involvement in the development of a Proxy/Privacy Accreditation Program. However, this did not alleviate all concerns in this area, nor were all concerns able to be handled in this fashion.

With this last posting of the proposed 2013 RAA, the main areas of concern raised were the following:

- For Whois Accuracy, the IPC, BC and other commenters supported the use of pre-resolution verification, as opposed to allowing a 15-day window after resolution within which the verification could occur. This request for pre-resolution verification has been raised previously in the negotiations, and because of the potential for large change to the domain name registration process, as well as the ongoing work to create a new method of dealing with gTLD Registration Data, it was determined and explained to the community that the pre-resolution verification was not feasible for introduction at this time, without further community work and development.
- Similarly there have been requests for verification of both an email and phone number, over registrar and other's concerns that it is not always feasible – and in some areas of the world nearly impossible – to perform phone verification. Further changes in this areas were also deferred in favor of the ongoing work on gTLD Registration Data.
- For registrations through proxy and privacy service providers, multiple commenters called for (as they had been calling for throughout the RAA development process) verification of the data of the underlying customer. As we previously explained to the community, the forthcoming policy work on a Proxy and Privacy Accreditation Program will be place to develop these sorts of requirements, as the lines of enforcement will be clearer in that situation. In addition, many in the community opposed the introduction of this type of requirement at this time. Similarly, the community is currently not in consensus on the mechanism for more explicit requirements for the reveal and relay of underlying customer data, and though many have commented that ICANN should put those types of requirements in place now, that work has also been deferred to the larger

community-based policy work on Accreditation. One common concern recently raised in regards to the proxy/privacy obligations set forth in the 2013 RAA was that we needed to be clearer about the applicability to resellers, and ICANN has taken that change on and it is reflected in the 2013 RAA as approved by the Board.

- Some commenters raised concerns about the new Registrant
 Rights and Responsibilities document, suggesting that it does
 not go far enough in recognizing more general rights and
 responsibilities. Because of the specific purpose of the
 Registrant Rights and Responsibilities specification which is to
 track to the terms of the 2013 RAA we have clarified the title
 of the document to reflect that it is about contractual rights
 and responsibilities. If the community wishes to produce a
 broader declaration of the rights and responsibilities, nothing
 within the 2013 RAA would preclude that work.
- Some commenters noted concerns that the amendment processes put in place were too onerous for ICANN in the event that it wished to put an amendment in place over the objection of the Registrars. However, ICANN believes that the Boardapproved amendment process reflected in the 2013 RAA is a balance that recognizes the role of policy development in the multistakeholder model, and though complex, provides a powerful mechanism in the event it ever needs to be invoked.
- While commenters were generally supportive of the 2013 RAA and the advancements that it brings, many of those same commenters noted dissatisfaction with the process that led to the development of the 2013 RAA. Many were dissatisfied that the negotiations were bilateral, without even an opportunity for community observation of the negotiation sessions, let alone the ability to propose language during the negotiations.

While it is too late to modify the process used previously, it is important to recall that the RAA itself did not include any path to negotiation; the process to be used was not clear. To help assure that the community will have a voice in future amendments to the RAA, the RAA now incorporates specific public comment requirements when amendments are under consideration or negotiations have been initiated.

Included here is a summary of some of key concerns raised. A full summary and analysis of the comments on the proposed final RAA (posted at [insert link]) has also been considered as part of the decision on the RAA. That summary and analysis also identified areas where the 2013 RAA reflects modifications in response to comments received.

What significant materials did the Board review?

The Board reviewed the:

- 2013 RAA and incorporated Specifications
- Summary of Changes between the 2013 RAA and the 22 April 2013 Version
- 22 April 2013 Public Comment Summary and Analysis
- March 2013 Public Comment Summary and Analysis
- Summary of Addressing Law Enforcement Recommendations
- GAC's Beijing Communiqué

What factors the Board found to be significant?

The Board found that many factors significant in reaching this decision. First is the intense participation of the Registrar NT and the statements of support that have been made by the Registrar community for this 2013 RAA. Second, the fact that the 2013 RAA incorporates the 12 GAC-Law Enforcement Recommendations, which was the basis for opening the negotiations, as well as the GAC's

support for the results of the negotiations is a major factor in support of the 2013 RAA. Further, though there are areas where the ICANN community would like to see changes to the 2013 RAA, the community statements are overwhelmingly in favor of the advancements achieved in this new RAA. The fact that there are paths for the continuation of work on the major areas that the community has identified as concerns, including the Expert Working Group on the gTLD Registration Data and the work towards a Privacy/Proxy Accreditation Program, allows community discussion to continue on some of the more challenging issues raised within this negotiation that have not been solved to the level that some in the community wish. Finally, the improvements in the 2013 RAA, including the enhanced compliance tools, advancements in Whois, clearer obligations of resellers, are timely and should be in place prior to delegation of new gTLDs, so that all gTLDs entered through the New gTLD Program will be covered by these terms.

What alternatives were considered by the Board?

Because of the path that the 2013 RAA took to come to the Board, the Board has not considered any alternatives other than the alternative of delaying the approval of the agreement. However, the Board did review the community recommendations of the items that should be added to or removed from the 2013 RAA as alternatives.

Are there positive or negative community impacts?

The introduction of the 2013 RAA is expected to have positive impacts, as the changes that are going to be put in place with the enhanced obligations are expected to result in a maturing of the role of registrars within the DNS. The 2013 RAA will give tools to ICANN, Registrars, registrants and law enforcement for clearer understanding of obligations, rights and access to information. The biggest risk for the development of negative impacts will come from lack of understanding of the new obligations – registrants and registrars alike

will face new requirements. Educational efforts can help counter these negative impacts.

Are there fiscal impacts or ramifications on ICANN (strategic plan, operating plan, budget); the community; and/or the public?

The new obligations under the 2013 RAA will impose fiscal ramifications on registrars, as they have new operational obligations to meet under the agreement and they will need to revise systems and processes to meet these obligations. The 2013 RAA includes a transitional term to give time for implementation. ICANN similarly will have to revise its contractual enforcement efforts, which may have a minimal fiscal impact, as the growth of the Contractual Compliance Team has already been included with the budget. The educational outreach necessary to help assure that Registrars and registrants alike understand these new obligations will also impose require fiscal resources from ICANN. There is a potential that increases in registrar operational costs will result in increase of prices to consumers, but there is no documentation available at this time to support that this will occur.

Are there any security, stability or resiliency issues relating to the DNS?

The 2013 RAA, which includes technical requirements such as support of IDNs and DNSSEC, will contribute to the maintenance of the security, stability and resiliency of the DNS.

This is an Organizational Administrative Function for which public comment was received.

d. AOB

2013-06-27-01a-Minutes of the 2013-05-18-BRDMtg.doc



Minutes 18 May 2013 Regular Meeting of the ICANN Board

A Regular Meeting of the ICANN Board of Directors was held on 18 May 2013 at 2:00 pm local time in Amsterdam, The Netherlands.

Steve Crocker, Chair, promptly called the meeting to order.

In addition to the Vice Chair the following Directors participated in all or part of the meeting: Sébastien Bachollet, Fadi Chehadé (President and CEO), Bertrand de La Chapelle, Chris Disspain, Bill Graham, Olga Madruga-Forti, Erika Mann, Gonzalo Navarro, Ray Plzak, George Sadowsky, Mike Silber, Bruce Tonkin (Vice Chair), Judith Vazquez and Kuo-Wei Wu.

The following Board Liaisons participated in all or part of the meeting: Francisco da Silva (TLG Liaison), Heather Dryden (GAC Liaison), Ram Mohan (SSAC Liaison); Thomas Narten (IETF Liaison); and Suzanne Woolf (RSSAC Liaison).

The following staff participated in all or part of the meeting: John Jeffrey, General Counsel and Secretary; Akram Atallah, Chief Operating Officer; Sally Costerton, Tarek Kamel, David Olive, Megan Bishop, Michelle Bright, Samantha Eisner, Dan Halloran, Denise Michel, Cory Schruth, and Amy Stathos.

Jonne Soininen was present as an invited guest.

1.	Consent Agenda:	3
a.	Approval of Board Meeting Minutes	3
b.	FY2014 Budget Approval Timing	<u>4</u> 3
c.	Site of the October 2014 ICANN Meeting in North America	
d.	ACDR Proposal to be a UDRP Provider	
2.	Main Agenda:	9
a.	SSAC Advisory on Internal Name Certificates	9

	Rationale for Resolutions 2013.05.18.08 – 2013.05.18.11	<u>12</u> 10
b.	SSAC Budget Request	<u>15</u> 13
	Rationale for Resolution 2013.05.18.12	<u>16</u> 13
c.	BGC Subcommittee for New gTLD-Related Reconsideration Requests	<u>16</u> 14
d.	Any Other Business	<u>19</u> 14
3.	Executive Session	<u>1915</u>
a	a. CEO At-Risk Compensation	<u>19</u> 15
	Rationale for Resolution 2013.05.18.xx	<u>20</u> 15
b	o. Confidential Resolution	<u>21</u> 46
	Rationale for Resolutions 2013.05.18.15 – 2013.05.18.18	2116

1. Consent Agenda:

Prior to introducing the Consent Agenda, the Chair and the President and CEO thanked the staff for their efforts in organizing the workshop.

The Chair introduced the consent agenda items and noted that the request for redelegation for .ID was pulled from the agenda, and the item regarding the Subcommittee for the BGC was moved to the Main Agenda. Sébastien Bachollet moved and Cherine Chalaby seconded the following and the Board took the following action:

Resolved, the following resolutions in this Consent Agenda are approved:

a. Approval of Board Meeting Minutes

Resolved (2013.05.18.01), the Board approves the minutes of the 11 April 2013 Regular Meeting of the ICANN Board.

b. FY2014 Budget Approval Timing

Whereas, the FY2014 Budget is currently out for public comment, which closes on 20 June 2013.

Whereas, ICANN typically approves each year's budget during one of ICANN's Public meetings.

Whereas, ICANN's mid-year meeting this year, in Durban, South Africa (14-18 July 2013), is taking place after the initiation of the 2014 Fiscal Year, which begins on 1 July 2014.

Resolved (2013.05.18.02), the ICANN Board intends to approve the FY2014 Budget during the ICANN public meeting in Durban, South Africa.

Resolved (2013.05.18.03), for the period of time beginning on 1 July 2013 through to the date the Board approves the FY2014 Budget, the Board directs the President and CEO to operate ICANN in a manner consistent with the FY2014 Budget that is posted for public comment.

Rationale for Resolutions 2013.05.18.02 – 2013.05.18.03

As per ICANN's Bylaws, the budget of any given year needs to be approved by the end of the preceding fiscal year (30 June). Historically, this approval has happened during the last ICANN Public meeting of the fiscal year (a midterm meeting), which usually is scheduled towards the end of June. This year, the mid-term meeting is being held from 14 July – 18 July 2013, which is in the next fiscal year.

The public comment forum on the FY2014 Budget is scheduled to close on 20 June 2013. As that is only ten days prior to the close of the fiscal year, there is limited time to assure that all public comments are reviewed and considered (including any potential changes to the draft budget that are incorporated after review of the public comment) prior to providing the budget to the Board for consideration. In addition, several members of the ICANN community have expressed a preference for each year's budget to be approved at an ICANN Public meeting.

To allow for sufficient time for review of public comments and for the Board consideration of the comments to the budget, staff recommended to the Board Finance Committee (BFC) that the FY2014 Budget be approved by the Board at the Durban meeting. The BFC agreed and recommended the Board resolve to approve the FY2014 Budget in Durban. This action enhances the Board's accountability to the community, in that the Board is responding to stated community desires for budget approval to occur at a public meeting, as well as assuring that the Board has sufficient time to consider the community inputs prior to taking a decision on the FY2014 Budget.

In order to allow for ICANN to operate during the beginning of FY2014, beginning on 1 July 2014 through to the date the Board approves the FY2014 Budget, ICANN requires Board authorization. Therefore, the Board

is authorizing the President and CEO to operate during this period in accordance with the FY2014 Budget that was posted for public comment. This action will allow for ICANN to maintain its operations pending formal approval of the FY2014 Budget.

The other alternative here would be to have the Board take a decision on or before 30 June 2013, and outside of a public meeting. This was not deemed preferable under all of the circumstances.

The delay in approval of the budget, as it is accompanied with a measure to allow the operations of ICANN to continue, is not expected to have a material impact on the planned fiscal operations of the organization or the community. This decision will not have an impact on the security, stability or resiliency of the DNS.

This is an Organizational Administrative Function of ICANN not requiring public comment.

c. Site of the October 2014 ICANN Meeting in North America

Whereas, ICANN intends to hold its third Meeting for 2014 in the North America region as per its policy, and in line with the Board's 20 December 2012 Resolution on 2014 meeting locations.

Whereas, staff has completed a thorough review of all available meeting venues in North America and finds the one in Los Angeles, California to be the most suitable.

Whereas, the Board Public and Stakeholder Engagement Committee agreed to Los Angeles, California as the site for the ICANN 2014 North America Meeting.

Resolved (2013.05.18.04), the Board approves Los Angeles, California as the location of the ICANN 2014 North America Public meeting, which is scheduled for 12-17 October 2014.

Resolved (2013.05.18.05), the 2014 Los Angeles ICANN Public meeting is designated as ICANN's 2014 Annual Meeting.

Resolved (2013.05.18.06), the Board reaffirms its 20 December 2012 resolution authorizing the President and CEO to make all necessary arrangements to conduct the 2014 ICANN Meetings, including all necessary contracting and disbursements.

Rationale for Resolutions 2013.05.18.04 – 2013.05.18.06

Three times a year ICANN hosts a Public meeting in a different geographic region (as defined in the ICANN Bylaws) of the world. ICANN 51, scheduled for 12-17 October 2014, is to occur in the North America geographic region. Staff identified available and suitable locations, and conducted a thorough analysis of those venues to ensure that they meet the Meeting Selection Criteria. Based on that analysis, Staff recommended that ICANN 51 be held in Los Angeles, California.

The Board reviewed Staff's recommendation for hosting the meeting in Los Angeles, California and determined that the proposal met the significant factors of the Meeting Selection Criteria used to guide site selection. The process for selection of this site does not call for public consultation, as the staff assessment of the feasibility of any site is the primary consideration.

Meeting locations for the March 2014 (Singapore) and June 2014 (London) meetings were approved by the Board on 20 December 2012. For comparative information, the meeting facilities and production budget of the Singapore meeting is not to exceed US\$885,000, the meeting facilities and production budget of the London meeting is not to exceed US\$734,000; and the Los Angeles meeting has a meeting facilities and production budget not to exceed US\$568,000. These numbers are exclusive of other meeting-related costs.

There will be a financial impact on ICANN in hosting the meeting and providing travel support as necessary, as well as on the community in incurring costs to travel to the meeting. But such impact would be faced regardless of the location of the meeting. There is no impact on the security or the stability of the DNS due to the hosting of the meeting.

This is an Organizational Administrative Function for which public comment is not required.

d. ACDR Proposal to be a UDRP Provider

Whereas, the Arab Center for Dispute Resolution (ACDR) submitted a proposal to ICANN to be approved as an UDRP provider.

Whereas, the ACDR proposal was posted for public comment on 28 September 2010 and a revised version was posted on 1 March 2013, which took into account comments received; ACDR has produced a further revised proposal addressing a final issue raised in the 1 March 2013 public comment forum.

Whereas, the revised ACDR proposal meets the suggested elements as set forth in Information Concerning Approval Process for Dispute Resolution Service Providers.

Resolved (2013.05.18.07), the Board approves the application of ACDR to become a UDRP provider, and advises the President and CEO, through the General Counsel's Office, to enter into discussions with ACDR regarding the process for ACDR's provision of UDRP services.

Rationale for Resolution 2013.05.18.07

The Board's approval of the ACDR application brings to a close the work of the ACDR (in cooperation with ICANN staff) in working to meet the standards and elements of the process for approval of Uniform Domain Name Dispute Resolution Policy ("UDRP") providers. This enhances ICANN's accountability through adherence to its processes. In addition, the approval of the first UDRP provider located in the Middle East enhances ICANN's accountability to the Internet community as a whole, enhancing choice for UDRP complainants.

The ACDR's proposal was posted twice for public comment. All of the comments received were provided to ACDR for consideration. Some of the comments in opposition addressed issues such as the level of fees, which is fully within the ACDR's purview. Other commenters suggested that ICANN

develop contracts with each of its UDRP providers as a means to require uniformity among providers. Contracts have never been required of UDRP providers. On the issue of uniformity among providers, however, the ACDR's proposal does two things: first, highlighted areas where risk of non-uniform conduct was perceived (such as issues with commencement dates and definitions of writings) have been modified; second, the proposal now includes an affirmative recognition that if ICANN imposes further requirements on providers, the ACDR will follow those requirements; third, the ACDR has revised a specific portion of its Supplemental Rules that was highlighted by commenters as a potential risk to uniformity. This is a positive advancement and helps address concerns of ICANN's ability to, in the future, identify areas where uniformity of action is of its obligation to abide by ICANN modifications that could enhance uniformity among providers.

ICANN's consideration of the ACDR's proposal also highlights the import of accountability to the community. After the community requested the opportunity to see the proposal again prior to approval, the Board agreed and asked staff to proceed with a further comment period. In addition, the Board also requested that staff report to the community on how ICANN's earlier consideration of UDRP provider uniformity issues was concluded. As a result, a briefing paper has been prepared and will be publicly posted.

There is a minimal resource impact on ICANN as a result of this decision in assuring that ICANN staff is available to work with the ACDR in starting and maintaining its work as a provider. There is no expected impact on the security, stability or the resiliency of the DNS as a result of this decision.

This is an Organizational Administrative Function for which public comment was received.

All members of the Board approved Resolutions 2013.05.18.01, 2013.05.18.02, 2013.05.18.03, 2013.05.18.04, 2013.05.18.05, 2013.05.18.06 and 2013.05.18.07. The Resolutions carried.

2. Main Agenda:

a. SSAC Advisory on Internal Name Certificates

Ram Mohan provided a report to the Board on the work in the SSAC on internal name certificates, including in the report called SAC 057. In short, that is that in the world today there are many instances where you can go to inside of intranet, a company's intranet, and you can simply type in http colon double slash [insert TLD] and you would get to a corporate intranet as a short form. You don't need to type in the whole name or address that is actually assigned to that intranet. Several of the names that have been applied for in the new gTLD round are those that could be of this type. There are SSL providers today that would provide a valid SSL certificate for a name that just does not exist.

There could be a risk of collision or clashes between unallocated TLDs, domain names, as well as names that are already in existence and in use in the world. This is of course a somewhat controversial issue given that we are midway or quite a bit of the way through the new gTLD process. So the recommendation from the SSAC is to commence a study that involves actual data, getting real data from the Root Server operators, from the SSL certificate vendors, collate that data, pull it all together, to task staff to work on that, and also task staff to work with RSSAC so that RSSAC can help with the coordination with Root Servers. In addition, the recommendation is to task staff to consult with SSAC in this process given that the origin of this work was from SSAC. Finally, to ask SSAC, after all of this analysis and after the study is done, if SSAC believes that it needs to update its recommendations to the Board.

The SSAC recommends that this type of diligence should become part of the further expansion of the DNS. There was some debate internally within the SSAC, about whether we even needed this resolution, but the thought process was 1. it sends a message that the Board and ICANN is focused on this topic and is taking deliberate action on this topic, and 2. that there is a desire to get cooperation from within the ICANN SO/AC structure and from outside. Ram confirmed that this work is just the beginning; depending on the results of the work, if directed, there may be the need to consider how

to handle strings that were applied for that may be causing this type of collision. The work ordered today will help gather the facts about this.

Suzanne Woolf confirmed that some of this work is already underway, and noted that this work is precedential in the coordination among the SSAC, RSSAC, staff and consultants. There is a lot of good work already ongoing.

Ray Plzak compared this issue to the issue with private IP addresses and private networks, and asked if there was any coordination underway with the IETF. Ray noted that it may be premature at this time, as the issue is still being scoped, but depending on the outcomes, the IETF has years of experience with this type of issue from the IP addressing side.

Thomas Narten suggested that a clear deadline would be helpful in the resolution, in part to help understand the timetable for the roll out of new gTLDs.

Akram Atallah confirmed that ICANN has already started scoping out this work and should have some timely information on this, and offered that the end of June would be feasible for reporting some of the study results back to the Board.

Ram suggested that there could be dates included for the other portions of the work as well. The Chair recommended that instead of putting specific dates in that don't produce the best results, that the Board recognize the urgency and sensitivity on this matter, and request high levels of attention on this work.

George Sadowsky noted that this work shows the import of the SSAC in identifying potential security issues and helping work through and recommend further action.

Bruce Tonkin suggested that it would be helpful to have some of the data collected by the various surveys to be made available to others.

Akram confirmed that it was his understanding that the data will be publicly available, though the sources may not always be identified in the posting. The Chair noted that this will allow the SSAC analysis to be on publicly available data, which is good.

Suzanne expressed that the credibility of the results Is very important, and the principle stated is clear to everyone.

Ray stressed that having a clear data collection plan will be very important, to assure that the right information is being gathered. Ram confirmed that the SSAC will bring in outside sources as necessary to make sure the correct data is collected. The Chair confirmed that this is an operational detail that will be left to staff to design.

The Chair thanked the SSAC and the RSSAC for the initiative on this issue, and confirmed that the Board will continue to monitor this work. The Chair asked for an update at the next meeting.

The Board then took the following action:

Whereas, the delegation of TLDs in a way that promotes security and a good user experience is a longstanding topic of importance to ICANN's Board and the global Internet community.

Whereas, on 15 March 2013, the ICANN Security and Stability Advisory Committee (SSAC) published SAC 057: SSAC Advisory on Internal Name Certificates.

Whereas, enterprises have local environments that may include strong assumptions about which top-level domains exist at the root level of the public DNS, and/or have introduced local top-level domains that may conflict with names yet to be delegated at the root level of the public DNS.

Whereas, in its stewardship role, ICANN wishes to determine what these potential clashes are.

Resolved (2013.05.18.08), the Board directs the President and CEO, in consultation with the SSAC, to commission a study on the use of TLDs that are not currently delegated at the root level of the public DNS in enterprises. The study should consider the potential security impacts of applied-for new-gTLD strings in relation to this usage.

Resolved (2013.05.18.09), the Board requests RSSAC to assist ICANN in the collection of data and observations related to root server operations that

are relevant for the study, and to work with root server operators to enable sharing of such data and observations as appropriate, in the most expedient way possible.

Resolved (2013.05.18.10), The Board directs the President and CEO to reach out to the Certificate Authority/Browser forum to collect statistics on the distribution of internal name certificates by top-level domain, in the most expedient way possible.

Resolved (2013.05.18.11), the Board requests the SSAC to consider offering additional advice based on its assessment of the issues identified in the ICANN study, in the most expedient way possible.

Rationale for Resolutions 2013.05.18.08 - 2013.05.18.11

Why the Board is addressing the issue now?

The internal certificate issue identified by SSAC in SAC 057 is a symptom that enterprises have local environments that include strong assumptions about the static number of top-level domains and/or have introduced local top-level domains that may conflict with names yet to be allocated. Regardless of whether these assumptions are valid or not, to be proactive in its stewardship role, ICANN wishes to determine what security and stability implications these potential conflicts have, especially since applications for new gTLDs are in the process of being evaluated by ICANN for delegation into the root. This study also sets a precedent for potential future TLD rounds, where similar studies might need to be conducted as a matter of due diligence.

What are the proposals being considered?

The Board requests the ICANN President and CEO to commission a study on the use of TLDs not currently delegated at the root level of the public DNS in enterprises. The study would also consider the potential security impacts of applied-for new-gTLD strings in relation to this usage. In fulfilling the study, the Board is also considering requesting RSSAC to assist root operators in providing some statistics and observations. Finally the Board is considering

requesting the SSAC to consider whether it has additional advice for the Board based on its analysis of the study.

What Stakeholders or others were consulted?

The SSAC presented the "SAC 057: SSAC Advisory on Internal Name Certificates" to the ICANN community in Beijing. As a result, the SSAC received feedback from the community on this issue and their input informed the SSAC's request.

What concerns or issues were raised by the community?

Some community members have raised concerns about the use of TLDs that are not currently delegated at the root level of the public DNS and its impact to enterprises when ICANN delegates these TLDs into the public DNS. Some have asked for an evaluation of such risks so that the ICANN community can make informed decisions. Some have said that their studies show no significant risk to the security and stability of the DNS and have exhorted ICANN to continue on the course of evaluation and eventual delegation of all successful gTLD applications, regardless of conflict due to internal name certificates.

What significant materials did Board review?

The SSAC Report on Internal Name Certificates¹, The SSAC Report on invalid

Top Level Domain Queries at the Root Level of the Domain Name System (15

November 2010 with corrections)², Report of the Security and Stability

Advisory Committee on Root Scaling (6 December 2010)³

What factors the Board found to be significant?

¹ See http://www.icann.org/en/groups/ssac/documents/sac-057-en.pdf

² See http://www.icann.org/en/groups/ssac/documents/sac-045-en.pdf

³ See http://www.icann.org/en/groups/ssac/documents/sac-046-en.pdf

In taking its action, the Board considered the recommendations of the SSAC in SAC 045, 046 and 057.

Are there Positive or Negative Community Impacts?

The Board's action to direct staff, through the President and CEO, to commission a detailed study on the risks related to the use of TLDs that are not currently delegated at the root level of the public DNS in enterprises will provide a positive impact on the community as it will enhance the understanding of this issue by providing additional information on security impacts of applied-for new-gTLD strings in relation to this usage. This will permit the community and the Board to understand in more detail the potential security and stability concerns if TLDs that are in conflict are delegated, and the impact on the overall functionality of the Internet.

Are there fiscal impacts/ramifications on ICANN (Strategic Plan, Operating Plan, Budget); the community; and/or the public?

This action is not expected to have an impact on ICANN's resources, and directing this work to be done may result in changes to the implementation plans for new gTLDs. While the study itself will not have a fiscal impact on ICANN, the community or the public, it is possible that study might uncover risks that result in the requirement to place special safeguards for gTLDs that have conflicts. It is also possible that some new gTLDs may not be eligible for delegation.

Are there any Security, Stability or Resiliency issues relating to the DNS?

SAC057 has identified several security risks to the DNS. This study intends to provide a more quantitative view of the problem, and to provide information that would inform future decisions.

This is an Organizational Administrative Function for which public comment is not required. However, any recommendations arising out of the work directed through this resolution are likely to require community input prior

to Board consideration.

All members of the Board approved of Resolutions 2013.05.18.08 – 2013.05.18.11. The Resolutions carried.

b. SSAC Budget Request

Ray Plzak moved and Judith Vazquez seconded the proposed resolution.

George Sadowsky then introduced the issue, noting that there were some community budget requests that cannot wait until approval of the entire annual budget. One of those requests was from the SSAC, and was not presented for approval with an earlier group of community requests. However, the Board Finance Committee believes that this request for SSAC member travel to the Durban meeting is reasonable and should be approved, and that is the recommendation to the Board.

The Chair noted that there is a structure of supporting organizations and advisory committees within ICANN, and each serves different functions and purposes within ICANN. Particularly among the advisory committees, each group is very dissimilar from each other. As a result, it's hard to be formulaic in handling these types of requests, and treating each AC as if it is the same as the others. It is important for the role of each AC to be considered as part of the budget requests, as we value the role and time that each AC puts in. Here, the SSAC is comprised of independent experts that advise ICANN on security and stability, and that issue of a high priority to ICANN.

The Board then took the following action:

Whereas, on 11 April 2013, the Board approved SO/AC budget requests submitted through the Fast-Track Process for inclusion in the FY2014 Budget.

Whereas, the Board did not approve at that time a request from the SSAC regarding additional travel to the ICANN meeting in Durban.

Resolved, (2013.05.18.12), the Board now approves the SSAC request in the amount of US\$20,000 for additional travel to the ICANN meeting in Durban for inclusion in ICANN's Fiscal Year 2014 budget as part of the SO/AC Additional Budget Requests Fast-Track Process.

All members of the Board approved Resolution 2013.05.18.12. The Resolution carried.

Rationale for Resolution 2013.05.18.12

The SO/AC Additional Budget Requests submitted through a Fast-Track Process is leading to a budget approval earlier than usual and is a reasonable accommodation for activities that commence near the beginning of FY14. This slight augmentation to ICANN's established budget approval process and timeline helps facilitate the work of the ICANN Community and of the ICANN Staff, and does not create additional expenses.

Upon the recommendation of the Board Finance Committee, and in light of the specific role that the SSAC plays within ICANN, this decision is important to the work regarding the security, stability and resiliency of the DNS, though no direct anticipated impact on the security, stability or resiliency on the DNS is expected as a result of this decision.

This is an Organizational Administrative Function for which ICANN received community input.

c. BGC Subcommittee for New gTLD-Related Reconsideration Requests

Bruce Tonkin introduced the item, noting that on all matters, Board members have an ongoing dutiy to identify potential conflicts and disclose those conflicts. In terms of the New gTLD Program, there is also the New gTLD Program Committee which is a way to draw a bright line around the those members who are determined to have actual or potential conflicts of interest in relation to the Program. Within the Board Governance

Committee, which hears and makes recommendations to the Board on Reconsideration Requests, some of the members of the BGC are not on the New gTLD Program Committee. Now that there are applicants who are not satisfied with results of the New gTLD Program, they are starting to bring Requests for Reconsideration, and there is expectation that this will continue. As a result, the BGC can take each Request on a case by case basis for conflicts determination, or a subcommittee can be formed, of those BGC members who are members of the New gTLD Program Committee, and that will be the base group of members that will hear new gTLD-related Requests. There is a concern that doing a case-by-case determination could be a burden, given the time sensitivity in responding to Requests for Reconsideration. As a result, the BGC recommends the use of a Subcommittee for this purpose. The Subcommittee would have the opportunity to bring in other members of the Board that have expertise on certain issues, if appropriate. Also the BGC Recommendations are publicly posted, so there could be a later chance for input as well, prior to Board or NGPC decision on a particular request.

Ray Plzak asked about the quorum requirements and the optimal size of the Subcommittee. Ray noted a concern that if the Subcommittee is three members and only two were required for quorum, that would only be the two of the six members of the BGC, which could raise an optics issue.

The General Counsel and Secretary confirmed that the BGC could recommend the optimal size. The recommendation here is that it be formed of the members of the BGC.

Bruce confirmed that the BGC is only seeking Board approval for the formation of the Subcommittee at this time, and is not yet naming the membership of the Subcommittee, so those issues can be discussed further.

George Sadowsky noted that he does not see the need for a Subcommittee, as the issue raised within a Reconsideration Request could be one where one of the excluded members acutly doesn't have a conflict. The default should be allowing recusal when there's a conflict, not pre-determining the conflict.

Bruce confirmed that this is creating an opt-in situation as opposed to an opt-out. It will be a standing committee that can be called on the short notice that is sometimes needed for Reconsideration Requests. Now, the fully BGC has to receive notice and participate in a meeting, and then determine the conflicts, which takes a lot of time. This is an efficiency measure, as is the NGPC.

George noted that this is different from the NGPC, which covers a wide range of issues. Reconsideration Requests are on individual optics.

Bruce confirmed that at no point is there an assumption that everyone present at the NGPC is unconflicted on a particular issue; the conflict determination needs to be made each time, just as with items in front of the Board.

Olga Madruga Forti noted that there could be efficiencies from the subcommittee, and it is important for all on the Board to have decisions made without any suggestion of conflict of interest. The ability for conflicted directors to provide expertise seems to call this into question, so Olga requested more information on this process.

Bruce confirmed that there could be situations where a director actually does not have a conflict of interest on a topic – then they could participate. Similarly, if a director has a specific expertise in an area, they could offer advice on that to the Board if invited. It goes to the opt-in versus opt-out structure.

The Chair stated that one of the concerns may be that it is only at the Subcommittee or Board impetus to invite an interested director in because of expertise. It may be helpful to provide a mechanism for the director to self-identify the area of expertise.

Bertrand de La Chapelle noted that its clear that the Board is trying to do the right thing and exemplify good behavior. But this also raises administrative issues of quorum and time and efficiency. Bertrand understood George's position, that the conflicts relating to the Reconsideration Requests arising

out the New gTLD Program could be different than the conflicts as they relate generally to the Program. Reconsideration itself necessitates case-by-case decisions, and opt-out is likely the better way to go. There is also the possibility, as suggested by Ray, that quorum issues, mixed with specific conflict issues, could remove everyone from hearing the Request. However, the opt-in approach appears to be the better solution. This would be enhanced by providing more specifics on the expert-involvement process that Bruce was discussing.

The Board then discussed some proposed modifications to the resolution, and Mike Silber raised the concern that this issue should go back to the BGC, as opposed to editing the resolution on the fly.

Board members then agreed that it would be appropriate for the BGC to provide some more input on this matter, and that a vote on the proposed resolution should not happen at this time.

d. Any Other Business

The Board received a brief report from the President and CEO regarding an idea to creation some Presidential Advisory Groups on specific topic that could help build out some guidance for strategic issues faced by the organization. This item is still in its formative stages, and the President and CEO agreed to consult with interested members of the Board to help guide and frame the work of these committees. The President and CEO also reported to the Board on the development of a process for identification of an approval of Board travel needs outside of the ICANN meetings and Board workshops, as well as the use of the ICANN Speaker's Bureau process.

3. Executive Session

The Board entered an executive session without staff present. The Board undertook the following actions during its executive session:

a. CEO At-Risk Compensation

Whereas, each Board member has confirmed that he/she does not have a conflict of interest with respect to establishing the amount of payment for the President and CEO's FY13 T2 at-risk compensation payment.

Whereas, the Compensation Committee recommended that the Board approve payment to the President and CEO for his FY13 T2 at-risk compensation.

Resolved (2013.05.18.13), the Board hereby approves a payment to the President and CEO for his FY13 T2 at-risk compensation component.

Resolved (2013.05.18.14), specific items within this resolution shall remain confidential as an "action relating to personnel or employment matters", pursuant to Article III, section 5.2 of the ICANN Bylaws.

Rationale for Resolution 2013.05.18.xx

When the President and CEO was hired, he was offered a based salary, plus an at-risk component of his compensation package. Consistent with all ICANN staff, the President and CEO is evaluated against specific goals that he sets in coordination with the Compensation Committee.

In Beijing, the Compensation Committee recommended that the Board approve the President and CEO's at-risk Compensation for the second trimester of FY13 and the Board agrees with that recommendation.

While this will have a fiscal impact on ICANN, it is an impact that was contemplated in the FY13 budget. This decision will not have an impact on the security, stability or resiliency of the domain name system.

This in an Organizational Administrative Function that does not require public comment.

b. Confidential Resolution

[Resolutions Redacted]

Resolved (2013.05.18.18), specific items of this resolution [Resolutions 2013.05.18.15, 2013.05.18.16 and 2013.05.18.17] shall remain confidential as an "action relating to personnel or employment matters", pursuant to Article III, section 5.2 of the ICANN Bylaws, and the entire resolution shall remain confidential pursuant to this same Bylaws provision pending determination by the President and CEO that the non-confidential portion can be made public.

Rationale for Resolutions 2013.05.18.15 – 2013.05.18.18

[Rationale Redacted]